 CWMDU AND DISTRICT COMMUNITY COUNCIL
Minutes of the meeting held at Cwmdu Village Hall on 2nd February 2017 at 1900hrs.
Present were Chairman Cllr Mrs HG Sweeting, Cllrs Mrs JE Block, Mrs DWV Cracroft, Mrs K West, Mrs C Morfett, Mrs R Lewis, AA Harries, CCllr Mrs K Silk and the Clerk – RAB Doak.
Apologies   There were apologies from Cllrs FJ Morgan and T Sinnett.  
Declarations of Interest

Receive any declarations from Councillors with an interest relating to the business on the agenda. No  declarations were received.
Minutes   of the Meeting held at the Bwlch Village Hall on 5th January 2017 were confirmed and signed. 
Matters Arising
1. The next Five Councils Liaison Meeting will be hosted by Crickhowell Town Council on Wednesday 1st March 2017 at a venue to be announced. Agenda items are to be sent to the Clerk who will pass them onto the Town Council.
2. Defibrillator Training. There were 12 names on the list in the Gate Shop and the first session for the training with Gareth Morris was booked in the Bwlch Village Hall for Monday 23rd January 2017 at 1800hrs for two hours. There were two apologies and one person withdrew her application. Seven people came to the training session and Gareth spent two hours finding out their level of first aid experience and explaining the defibrillator equipment and how to use it. A further session has been booked for 1800hrs on Tuesday14th February 2017. Gareth also said that he would be prepared to carry out this demonstration for the residents of the Community Council area which could be useful at a fund raising event.
3. The Clerk attended Local Government Finance Training Module Number 6 from One Voice Wales on Wednesday 18th January 2017 in the Llangattock Community Centre. Paul Egan, OVW informed the people attending the course that many Councils had not carried out their audits for 2015-16 correctly because the new audit examinations were more stringent than before and many Councils had not carried out the audits to a satisfactory level. Paul Egan gave the Clerks some very useful tips on the requirements for the forthcoming audit for 2016-17. These included items to be examined: - PAYE, RTI, Submissions to HMRC, Code of Conduct, Clerk’s Salaries and Contracts of Employment.
4. BBNPA Training organised by Crickhowell Town Council at a date to be confirmed. Cllrs Mrs K West and Mrs C Morfett have said they would attend the BBNPA Training.
5. Email Mr Jon Gagg 30th January 2017 with a query whether the Council had made any progress towards getting superfast broadband in Bwlch. An email from Cllr Mrs K Silk informed the Clerk that she had information regarding the roll out of fibre had transferred from Superfast Cymru to the WAG and information could be sought from this website address:- https://beta.gov.wales/go-superfast/can-i-get-it. The Clerk put Mr Gagg’s phone number in to the website and had the same result as before which was that fibre broadband was not available yet. The Clerk was to reply to Mr Gagg and inform him that the Councillors had all contacted BT to establish the progress in obtaining fibre broadband and CClr Mrs K Silk had written to the Minister for an update on this for the Council area. The Councillors and the Clerk were continuing to monitor the progress of BT and the latest information was that Cabinet 2 should be upgraded shortly. 
6. Llangors School. Cllr Mrs R Lewis, as a member of the PTA Group reported that there had been extra funding and there would be nursery provision from 3 yrs as there was a larger footprint and the school had been given five classrooms. 
7. Code of Conduct Training – Thursday 26th January 2017 – Bishop Bevan Hall, Brecon  1830-2100hrs. Cllrs Mrs HG Sweeting and the Clerk attended this training. Ken Burton, One Voice Wales was the Instructor for Module 9 Code of Conduct and passed around some handouts, one of which the Clerk copied for the Councillors. He handed out a précis of the rules to decide whether Councillors should declare personal or prejudicial interests. The Clerk also reminded the Councillors that he had emailed them a copy of the Welsh Local Government Model Code of Conduct – as amended from 1st April 2016 and that they had all agreed to comply with the amended Code by signing a copy of the amended Declaration of Acceptance of Office. 
Highways
Highways issues which had been reported on 17th September 2016 were being looked into by Mr Jones. 
Additional Items were reported on 3rd November 2016, 17th December 2016 and again on 13th January 2017 and included:-

The road in Cwmdu from the Church to the Campsite had had the hedges cut, but the cuttings were never picked up and the road was getting narrower and narrower. 
The street light in the same road is not effective because of the shrubbery growing up the lamppost.

The wall by the new footpath in Bwlch was considered dangerous and needed checking by the Highways staff.
The bus shelters in Bwlch were very dirty and needed cleaning..
The anti-skid surface by the Kestrel was very worn for the whole length of the anti-skid surface.

Road closure on the A479. 
Cllr Mrs HG Sweeting informed the Clerk that she had heard from a neighbour that the A479 was going to be closed in February 2017. Email from Mr Jones 24th January 2017 confirmed that the A479 was going to be closed near the gliding school entrance at the start of February for approximately two weeks.
The following items were reported by the Councillors:-

The lane coming down from Penylan to Cwmdu was getting grassed over and needed cutting back.

The pavement from the closed Cwmdu school to the turning to Felindre was in need of sweeping as it was so overgrown it was almost impassable.
Correspondence
1.Email 31st January 2017 One Voice Wales Press Release concerning financial management and governance for Community Councils. Over 200 (30 %) out of 735 Community Councils received a qualified audit report on their 2105 – 16 accounts with issues which needed rectifying.
2.Email 2nd February 2017 OVW with a link to the white paper consultation on reforming local-government.

3.Email 23rd January 2017 PCC with an offer of Payroll Support to all Councils.

4.Letter 19th January 2017 Kidney Wales – Walk for Life Sunday 23rd April 2017.

5.Letter 11th January 2017 Tenovus cancer care asking for a donation. Not Approved.
6.Letter 25th January 2017 Brecon & Radnor Area Committee meeting 3rd February at Howey.

7.Letter 27th January 2017 Teenage Cancer Trust asking for a donation. Not approved.
8.Letter December 2016 Black Mountains MBO Planning Team with details and posters about the Original Mountain Marathon Lite and Bile Orienteering Event 29-30 April 2017 – Based on the Cwmdu Village Hall.
9.Email 25th January 2017 Discover Llangorse and Bwlch Group requesting an increase to the donation for copies of the grapevine from £50 - £100 for 50 extra copies. The Councillors agreed to donate £50 but only required 10 copies to be split between Cwmdu and Tretower.
The Clerk had sent all the Councillors a list of emails / letters received from 30th December to 26th January 2017 for their information and to avoid having to print out correspondence that was not urgent.
Planning
1. Planning Application 16/14268/LBC – 08/12/2016 – “Application for additional rooflights and renovation of attic rooms to previously approved scheme (15/12632/LBC)” at Middle Gaer, Cwmdu. The Clerk read out the letter sent to BBNPA on 16/12/2016 with the Council’s comments. BBNPA Letter dated 01/02/2017 gave permission for this development.
2. Planning Application 16/14234/FUL – 12/12/2016 – “Two-storey side extension” at 5 Glasfryn Terrace, Bwlch. The Clerk read out the letter sent to BBNPA on 16/12/2016 with the Council’s comments. BBNPA letter dated 31/01/2017 gave permission for this development.
3. Planning Application 16/14173/FUL – 17/11/2016 – “Create access to garage loft via new dormer door to rear elevation. Installation of velux window to front elevation roof space” at Craven, Old Road, Bwlch. The Clerk replied to BBNPA on 04/12/2016 with the Council’s comments. BBNPA Letter dated 10/01/2017 gave permission for this development.

4. Planning Application 17/14374/FUL – 25/01/2017 – “Erection of single storey side extension” at Ty Pencerrig, Tretower. A reply is required by 15/02/2017.

5. Planning Application 17/14361/FUL – 25/01/2017 – “One new roof light and reallocation of proposed roof lights to planning consent 15/12631/FUL to comply with Building Regulation requirements at Middle Gaer, Cwmdu. A reply is required by 15/02/2017.
The Clerk was to make photocopies of a BBNPA handout “Material Planning Considerations” for the Councillors to assist them in considering planning applications.
Accounts
(A)

1. Steve Morris Grounds Contractor - £120.00  - VAT - £20.00
2. One Voice Wales Code of Conduct Training - £70.00

3. Grapevine Newsletters - £50.00
Proposed by Cllr Mrs DWV Cracroft and seconded by Cllr AA Harries.  Carried.

4. The Fundraising donations of £1861.27 from the residents in Bwlch had been handed in to the Clerk by the Bwlch Village Hall Treasurer to be banked in the Council’s account and shown as War Memorial Restoration Funds 
5. The Clerk as Responsible Financial Officer for the Council stated that bank balance and cash sheet (Receipts and Payments) dated 5th January 2017 would be used as the Council’s regular Budget Monitoring sheet for audit purposes. A photocopy of the relevant page in the minutes would be added to the cash sheet. Cllr Mrs R Lewis, as a non cheque signatory Councillor signed the bank statement dated 30th December 2016 to confirm the bank balance agreed with the figure in the monthly receipts and payments dated 5th January 2017. These actions were in accordance with Model Financial Regulations.
6. Bank Balance  - £7026.86 – Council - £5276.86 – less pledge of £350.00 to Bwlch War Memorial and donation of £50.00 to Bwlch War memorial = £4876.86 and  Section 106 - £1750.00  Section 106  Grant Money–  £4000.00 less Legal fees £1025.00 Donation to  Bwlch Village Hall - £1000.00 – Playing Fields and Allotment Rent  - £225.00 Balance of £1750.00.  Section 106 Grant Money needs to be spent on the local community by 27/10/2018. 
N.B – The War Memorial restoration fund will stand at £2261.27 after banking the donation of £1861.27.
(B)  Contract of Employment

The Chairman and Clerk signed the updated 2011 Model Contact of Employment and a copy was to be kept with the Council’s accounts and records. 

(C)  Clerk’s Salary Update

The Clerk had received the latest version of the Clerk’s salary scales from Paul Egan, One Voice Wales. The 2016 -2018 National Salary Award from the National Association of Local Councils together with the Society of Local Council Clerks Salary Scales were attached to his email dated 23rd January 2017. The lowest hourly rate of pay for part-time clerks from 1st April 2017 on scale LC1 was £8.873 per hour. The Clerk was employed for 10 hours a week and this equated to £88.73 per week and £4613.96 a year.
The Clerk’s salary had increased from an annual salary of £2500 in 2006 to £4000 in 2016 an average annual increase of £125. The Clerk stated that he was content with the current arrangement and requested that the Councillors agreed with this and the salary due in October would be £4125 less tax at 20 %.. The Councillors queried whether the Clerk claimed expenses and stated that there should be a review of the Clerk’s salary and expenses in September prior to the annual salary payment date of 5th October 2017.
It was proposed that the Council agree the updated Contract of Employment and the Revised Salary arrangements for the Clerk,
Proposed by Cllr T Sinnett and seconded by Cllr DWV Cracroft. Carried.
Community Playing Fields and Allotments 
The bill was received for the repairs to the potholes and the Clerk is to write to the Welsh Academy of Art who agreed to share the cost of repairing the potholes on the shared access.

Cllr Mrs HG Sweeting informed the Councillors that there had been an Allotment AGM at the end of January 2017 and handed a copy of the minutes to the Clerk for the Council’s records. There was to be a working party from the CSEG who were going to cut the hedges in the car park area during February. The roof on the outdoor shelter needed re-roofing and the Council was to obtain a quote to get it refelted.
The Clerk emailed the solicitor at Gabb & Co as the Council has not yet received the official copy of the lease and the bill for the legal work. The solicitor replied and stated that the Land Registry was finally working on our application and we should have a reply from them soon.
The Clerk was to check with the allotment society that the insurance cover had been renewed and also inform the committee when the rent was due and confirm the amount that was to be paid.
Bwlch War Memorial 
The Clerk wrote to the Commander 160 Infantry Brigade and Headquarters Wales on 12th December 2016  to ask for military help in the re-dedication ceremony planned for November 2017. A telephone call and email reply from the Officer nominated for all local Community Engagement activity informed the Council that it has the full support of the military. 
Fundraising has been going ahead and with the latest cheque the amount in the Council’s account for the restoration is now £2261.27. A meeting was held in the Star Bunkhouse, Bwlch with Cllr Mrs Rosemarie Harris, Major Peter Harrison, Cllrs T Sinnett, AA Harries and the Clerk on Tuesday 24th January 2017. The funding available from Powys County Council was explained by Cllr Mrs Rosemarie Harris and together with the funds raised locally should enable the restoration to go ahead with the grant from CADW. Application forms were handed over to Cllr T Sinnett. Cllr Mrs  Harris explained that CADW would require confirmation from the Senior Heritage Officer, BBNPA that listed building consent was not required if the repairs / restoration were carried out on a “like for like “basis.
Major Peter Harrison confirmed that the planned Charity Dinner Night that was due to be held in February has had to be postponed.

The Councillors asked the Clerk to invite The Hon Dame Shan Legge-Bourke, DCVO and Major – General The Reverend Morgan Llewellyn, CB OBE to attend the proposed restoration service at the Bwlch War Memorial on Sunday 19th November 2017. He was also asked to write to Major Peter Harrison at the Star Bunkhouse in Bwlch to clarify the arrangements and responsibilities for the restoration service.
The Councillors raised concerns about the company that was likely to get the restoration work and it was suggested that the Senior Heritage Officer from BBNPA be asked to carry out quality control when the work started.
Community Speed Watch
PCSO Billy Dunne organised training sessions and Bwlch and Tretower personnel had been trained and practice sessions were to be arranged. The sessions were to be for groups of three people with the purpose to reduce the speeds of vehicles driving through the villages. It was reported that there was a shortage of volunteers to carry out community speed watch in Cwmdu.

Bwlch Playground Improvements
Cllr Mrs R Lewis had requested this agenda item because the equipment in the Glasfryn Terrace Playground in Bwlch was not suitable for children under six years of age and she informed the Councillors that there were at least 15 young children under 6 in Bwlch. CCllr Mrs K Silk and the Clerk explained that it had been very difficult to get improvements for the Bwlch and Cwmdu playgrounds because of a lack of the necessary funding. The Clerk stated that he would write to Mr Stephen Butcher, the Outdoor Recreation Officer for Powys and arrange a meeting at the playground to discuss possible improvements to cater for the younger children.
Meeting Closed at 2055hrs. 
